
First Unitarian Universalist Society of Marietta

Green Sanctuary Committee Meeting 

12:30 p.m., Sunday, January 17, 2021

Zoom platform
In attendance:  George Banziger, Mike Bailey, Adeline Bailey, Vic Elam, Rebecca Phillips, Jim Grecni, Debra Miller, Dave Ballantyne, Shari Ballantyne, Chris Jacobs, Kelcey Jacobs, Maggie Meyer, Ginnie McNeil, guest Ron Prosek, and Dawn Hewitt, co-chair. 
Dawn called the meeting to order at 12:37 p.m. 
Minutes of the December meeting were approved.
River Trail (Muskingum Park section) Clean-up Assignments were reviewed, with those present in agreement with maintaining their current assigned months (bold type indicates those not present to agree), as follows:

· Chris and Kelcey Jacobs: Jan. and July
· Dawn Hewitt and Tim Finkel: Feb. and Aug.
· Patty Troisi and Cindy Taylor Mar and Sept.
· Dave Ballantyne and Mike Lang: Apr. and Oct.
· Jim Grecni and Debra Miller: May and Nov.
· George Banziger and Darryl Ting: June and Dec. 
Rebecca volunteered to sub for  Cindy; Maggie Meyer and Vic Elam agreed to step in as necessary. 

Dawn encouraged those involved to mark their calendars!
GSC April Worship Service April 18th 
Worship and Music committee has confirmed the April 18th date for an Earth Day Service led by GSC. Annie Warmke has devised a congregational survey to learn what members do to create sustainable living, and Rebecca has designed a Google form for easy response. Annie will be the speaker for the service, and she hopes that she can then tell their stories as inspiration for further actions. Rebecca will serve as the Worship Associate, and will seek out readings and music. As the service develops, other GSC members may be called upon to assist.
Riverbanks Issues

DuPont Grant Pollinator Habitat Project
A schedule for checking weekly on the stability of the solarization plastic was established:  

· Week of January 17th - Maggie Meyer
· 24th - Dawn Hewitt
· 31st - Chris Jacobs
· February 7th - Jim Grecni and George Banziger 
· 14th - Vic Elam
· 21st - Rebecca Phillips

DuPont Grant Solar Charging Bench
Dave Ballantyne is heading up the team discussing the solar charging bench. City representatives Steve Wetz and Geoff Schenkel have been arranging Zoom meetings with GSC representatives once a month. A new city development director, Daniel Everson, is expected to join the meetings. Several options have been discussed including adding solar charger apparatuses to existing benches, or adding a new bench in a new location. Dave has worked up an inventory of existing benches to consider what might work best, with a focus on staying with the city's plans for benches. Many of the existing benches were sponsored by local businesses and organizations; the team plans to look at those first. The next meeting is Tuesday, February 9, at 8:00 pm. Anyone interested can be added to the attendees list. Those interested can contact Dave. 

Armory Trees 
Dawn reported that Mike Gulliver, who had authorized a great deal of the initial tree clearing without a plan in place or prior consultation with the Tree Commission, is no longer with the city. The city is now moving toward contacting with Pickering Associates to plan development of the area.

East Muskingum Park cutting
Additional tree removal is planned for East Muskingum Park. Some trimming and cutting is being done in various areas in the city.  Some members questioned the recent removal of a tree on Front Street at the end of Knox Street.  

Harmar Bridge
George Banziger is helping with a $1.6 million grant application due January 31 to cover some of the cost of construction needed to repair the pedestrian bridge connecting Marietta's downtown with the Harmar area (where GSC's pollinator habitat is being developed). An $80,000 matching fund will need to be raised. Additionally, engineering costs are estimated at $200,000 - $500,000. If awarded, the grant would start in July 2023. George reported a positive development:  With regard to questions of legal liability, the mayor is now in firmer support of the project.
Williamstown Wetlands Update
Dawn reported that Williamstown's zoning board has turned down DaVinci's request for a variance to build a banquet facility with a small gambling room, so the need for parking and better access to the site, which would perhaps require filling in the wetlands, is no longer an immediate issue. This, however, is probably a temporary reprieve in taking steps to preserve the wetlands. Dawn said that efforts to permanently save the wetlands will continue. The best next step would be to purchase the wetlands; local groups think the first group to approach for help is the West Virginia Land Trust. 
Marietta water supply protection
Dawn requests that, before the next GSC meeting, letters be sent to city departments recommending enforcement of parking restrictions to protect the well fields at Indian Acres. Maggie Meyer requested some talking points to help in writing. Dawn will send the committee a list of talking points within the next week.
FUUSM Solar Array financing update
Dave has contacted AEP about the rate change in billing from small to medium size facility. His next step is to investigate the history of usage, which appears to be going up. George noted that the rate change had been put through without notification, which made FUUSM's budgeting difficult. Dave said he will look at consumption and usage in both buildings to see what can be done. Since the change did not occur until metering was combined, he said we might separate the metering.
Injection Wells update
George had no new information from the coalition of statewide groups (including Concerned Ohio River Residents and the Ohio Sierra Club) he is working with to get information from ODNR about inspections and environmental hazards from injection wells. He said that done right, injection wells should not affect aquifers/drinking water. However, if ODNR inspections are not properly checking for brine spills, those spills could still adversely affect aquifers.  He is still waiting for a report on the Red Bird well near Little Hocking, where stream contamination has been reported.

Related to studying fracking effects, George recently participated in a Reimagine Appalachia webinar sponsored by Senator Sherrod Brown. Per the webinar, one way to help the region would be using Combined Heat and Power technology, and using natural gas as the fuel to produce the CHP. George said he raised methane emissions as something to be considered.
Citizens Climate Lobby update
Dave Ballantyne said the group is still working on connecting with Rep. Bill Johnson, who won in the district in the November election by a greater margin than Trump's local win. Dave and George will be meeting with Johnson's aide later this month, when they plant to ask for Johnson's explanation for his vote in objecting to the election confirmation. George announced the upcoming meeting of the Marietta CCL chapter set for Monday (January 18) at 7 p.m. on Zoom; the main agenda item will be a presentation on carbon pricing, by Dr. Ben Ebenhack from Marietta College.
MOVCA Update
Adeline reminded GSC to participate in the webinar sponsored by West Virginia Center on Climate Change on January 25.  On February 18th, MOVCA is excited to be hosting live, on Zoom, Dr. Sandra Steingraber, nationally known and highly regarded speaker on the effects of fracking on health. GSC is encouraged to participate, along with several other coalition groups. Registration information will be available soon. 
FaCT Ohio Health Project- FaCT (Faith-based Communities Together for a Sustainable Future) presentation

Ginnie O'Neil  and FaCT Ohio president Ron Prosek gave an overview of the FaCT Ohio organization, followed by information on how GSC and FUUSM could help with their Ohio Health Project. Formerly named the Ohio Health Registry, the Project seeks to develop a registry of people whose health is affected by fracking. Data will be confidentially collected and recorded and shared with health professionals.

GSC could help by identifying people who are affected, training to be a registrar, and/or spreading the word about the program. The name was changed because FaCT has added new programs:  a Story Sharing Project taking interviews and giving people an avenue for telling about the effects fracking has had on them; Healing Circles led by a facilitator, where people could share their stories with each other. Ginnie added that they also are considering a Messaging Mentor, to help develop outreach messaging. 

Several ideas were raised to ways to identify people for the registry: speaking with physicians at our annual exams, or telling them about the project and leaving a brochure for them to give to patients who might be affected. Ginnie said talking to the medical community and health departments was also a good idea. 

FaCT's activities have been disrupted by the pandemic; Ginnie said in-person data collecting has not been possible, but things are getting back on track. 
The meeting ended abruptly at 1:57 p.m., but we were nearly finished, anyhow.
Next meeting: February 21, 2021, at 12:30 p.m. via Zoom

Respectfully submitted,

Adeline Bailey, scribe


